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GOVERNORS’ ANNUAL REPORT

The trustees, who are also directors for the purposes of company law, present their report and the financial statements of the company
for the year ended 31 August 2018. The annual report serves the purposes of both a trustees report and a directors’ report under
company law.

The trust operates an academy for pupils aged 11 to 18 serving a catchment area in and around Kendal in Cumbria. It had a pupil
capacity of 1,028 and had a roll of 949 in the school census on 4th October 2018.

Structure, Governance and Management

Constitution

The academy trust is a company limited by guarantee and an exempt charity. The Charitable Company’s memorandum and articles of
association are the primary governing documents of the academy trust. The governors act as the trustees for the charitable activities of
Kirkbie Kendal School Academy Trust and are also the directors of the Charitable Company for the purposes of company law. The
Charitable Company is known as Kirkbie Kendal School.

The governors / directors of the academy are made up of volunteers who meet regularly through three committees, finance and
property, curriculum, pay and performance. These committees report to the full governing body each term. The management and
running of the school is delegated to the headteacher and the senior leadership team.

Details of the governors who served during the year are included in the reference and Administrative details on pages 1 and 2.

No governors received any remuneration in respect of their duties as governors. Mr P Hyman who is remunerated in his position as
headteacher / principal, Mr J Gee who is remunerated in his position as business manager, and Mrs H Herbert who is remunerated as
employees of the academy trust.

Members’ Liability

Each member of the Charitable Company undertakes to contribute to the assets of the Charitable Company in the event of it being
wound up while they are a member, or within one year after they cease to be a member, such amount as may be required not
exceeding £10, for the debts and liabilities contracted before they ceased to be a member.

Governors’ indemnities
The governors / directors of the academy trust are covered by indemnity insurance paid for by the trust.

Principal Activities
The academy trust commenced its activities on 1st Aprif 2011.

The principle activity of the academy trust is to advance, for public benefit, education in the United Kingdom, in particular but without
prejudice to the generality of the foregoing by establishing, maintaining, carrying on, managing and developing a school offering a broad
and balanced curriculum.

The academies’ ethos has traditional values of hard work, care, courtesy and consideration at its heart, coupled with high expectations,
a desire to learn and the knowledge that however good we are, we can and we want to improve. With this in mind the academies’ aim is
to encourage our students to achieve the best they possibly can and to develop into young men and women who are ready to meet the
challenges of the 21st century with confidence and who are pleasant and well-rounded and friendly individuals.

Method of Recruitment and Appointment or Election of Governors
The governors carried out the following procedure:
« Identify if there was a particular specialist need or skill required (financial, building, curriculum, safeguarding,
legal).
« If so suitable candidates would be approached by the clerk to the governors.

For parent / staff recruitment
* Inform all parents and /or staff of the vacancy.
* Request nominations are put forward.
¢ Establish the candidate’s suitability.
* Hold a ballot of parents / staff.



Kirkbie Kendal School Academy Trust A Page 4
GOVERNORS’ ANNUAL REPORT (continued)

Policies and Procedures Adopted for Induction and Training of Governors

New governors are assigned a mentor who is an experienced member of the governors, supplied with an induction pack of relevant
information, and encouraged to attend the Local Authority governor training courses. They are then attached to the relevant committee
that provides the best use of their individual skills and knowledge, which is identified through a skills audit.

Organisational Structure

The management structure consists of three levels, the governors, the school’s leadership team and middle managers. The aim of the
management structure is to develop responsibility and encourage the involvement of decision making at all levels.

The headteacher is the accounting officer of the academy trust; the day to day management of the school is delegated by the governors
to the headteacher and the leadership team, all financia! decisions are delegated in line with the scheme of delegation.

The governors are responsible for setting the strategic direction of the school, adopting the school development, general policies and
the financial budget. The governors also monitor the school’s performance, and appoint senior staff.

The current leadership team comprises:

* Headteacher / principal Mr P Hyman

* Deputy Headteacher Mr M Harris

¢ Deputy Headteacher Mrs G McMullen
* Assistant Headteacher Mrs C Barker

* Assistant Headteacher Mr M Bousfield
¢ Business Manager / Governor / Director Mr J Gee

These manage the school at an executive level, implementing the policies laid down by the governors and reporting back to them.

Management of the school is delegated to the headteacher.

The headteacher and leadership team meet twice a week as a group. Individual line management meetings between the leadership
team and headteacher happen weekly.

The headteacher will also meet with the representatives of the professional associations and trade union representatives when
necessary. ‘

The headteacher and leadership team are responsible for the authorisation of spending within agreed budgets and the appointment of
staff. The middle management team includes, heads of curriculum departments, pastoral year heads and administrative and support
departments, some spending is devolved to them within set budgets. These managers are responsible for the general day to day
operation, organising staff, facilities and students.

Arrangements for setting key personnel pay
The members of the senior leadership team undergo an annual performance management process. Where objectives are set at the start

of each academic year and monitored throughout the year. An end of year review is undertaken by the Headteacher and then shared
with the Pay and Performance committee.

The Headteacher has a similar process with an independent performance management review. This review is then shared with the
governors Headteacher review panel.:

Following the successful reviews it is the Governors Pay and Performance committee who recommend any pay progression.

Alt other staff pay is reviewed using the schools pay and performance policy and determined by the Governing body.
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GOVERNORS’ ANNUAL REPORT (continued)

Connected organisations, including related party relationships )

Kirkbie Kendal School is a member of South Lakes Federation of schools. The federation is made up of eight secondary schools, one
special school, one college of further education and a university. The federation is described as a loose federation, and all members
work in collaboration with each other.

The Kendal Community Partnership was formed by the primary schools of Kendal, which both Kendal secondary schools are members,
and works towards improving collaboration at primary level, developing and supporting the transfer of students to the secondary school
environment. :

Kirkbie Kendal School Association is the school’s parent teacher association, and governors work closely with members with their
regular activities.

A School direct partnership developed with the University of Cumbria allows up to 14 PE PGCE students to be trained at Kirkbie Kendal
School, which makes the school a centre of excellence for PE new teachers.

Please see notes 12 and 24 to the financial statements regarding governor related parties and transactions.

Objectives and Activities

Objects and Aims

The academy trust’s object is specifically restricted to the provision to advance for the public benefit education in the United Kingdom,
by establishing and managing the school and promoting a broad and balanced curriculum. '

The academy trust’s principle objective and activity of the academy trust is the education of students from a wide range of abilities
between the ages of 11 to 19.

In accordance with the company'’s articles of association the academy trust has adopted a funding agreement approved by the secretary
of state for education. The funding agreement specifies, amongst other things, the basis for admitting students, the catchment area, and
that the curriculum should comply with the substance of the national curriculum.

Objectives, Strategies and Activities
The main objectives during the year ending 31 August 2018 were:
* That all the school’s business was conducted to the highest possible standards, integrity, probity
and openness.
* To comply with all statutory legislation and curriculum requirements.
* To promote the school’s values of Care, Courtesy, Consideration and hard work.
* Every student achieves the best that they possibly can.
* To ensure every student enjoys the same high quality of education.
¢ Raise the standards of achievement for all students.
¢ To continue to improve the school’s effectiveness by continued self-assessment.
¢ Provide value for money.
e Maintain and build on the close links with local business.
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GOVERNORS’ ANNUAL REPORT (continued)

Strategies
The academies’ ethos is to continue to develop our students into young men and women who are ready to meet the challenges of the
world today with confidence and who are pleasant and well-rounded and friendly individuals.

Activities provided include:
¢ Training opportunities for all staff.
* Learning opportunities for all students to attain the appropriate academic qualifications.
* Tailored academic pathways to suit student requirements.
* Extensive programmes of sporting activities for all students.
* Lunch time and after school activities and clubs to enrich the school curriculum.
e Activities to all students to enhance and improve their support of others.
* Community programmes and activities to enrich all students’ education.

The academy trust aims to establish equal opportunity in all the areas of its activities, to develop and enhance the working environment
where everyone’s contribution is valued. The academy trust supports the recruitment and. retention of both students and staff with
disabilities.

Public Benefit

The trustees of Kirkbie Kendal School confirm that they have complied with their duty, following the guidance on public benefit in the
Charities. Act 2011 in exercising their powers or duties

Our successes are built upon the efforts of highly qualified, hardworking and enthusiastic staff, well-motivated students and very
supportive parents and a committed Governing body with a strong connection with the local community.

The school has a very high quality pastoral care system and is a focus for wider community educational activities. We continue to
generate better educational programmes for all our students as well as improving our transitional activities for students joining Kirkbie
Kendal school.

We value highly all our contact with parents, as a successful education is a partnership between parents, students and school. By
working together we meet our aim of ensuring that all students who attend Kirkbie Kendal Schoo! will find it challenging, caring and will
enjoy their time here and achieve the very best that they can.
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GOVERNORS’ ANNUAL REPORT (continued)

Strategic Report

| have greatly enjoyed my first full year as Chair of Governors at Kirkbie Kendal School and I take pride in the continued successes of our
students in what seems to be an ever expanding array of areas. Mr Hyman's review of the year at Kirkbie Kendal School is very comprehensive
and yet it only gives a flavour of the opportunities available in academic, sporting and extra-curricular activities in which our students excel.

School Governorship is an unusual position, in that a group of unpaid people take on a high degree of responsibility for many aspects of the
oversight of the running of the School. Despite the many challenges, there are always enthusiastic individuals willing to come forward and take
on this responsibility and to them | am extremely grateful. This year, as usual, the School has had to work within ever increasing budgetary
constraints and | would like to pay tribute to the Finance staff who have worked particularly hard to ensure that we have a sustainable budget
going forward.

1 am delighted to see that the School is becoming increasingly popular. This says a great deal about the quality of teaching and the general
perception of the School and its ethos. It also brings with it the challenges of accommodating as many students as we can, given the constraints
of our site and buildings.

On the subject of quality teaching, there is no doubt that the results speak for themselves. There is also no doubt in my mind that this is
principally to do with a team of dedicated and inspiring staff, with a high quatity leadership team. Staff retention is very high, which speaks
volumes about the excellent environment and team spirit at Kirkbie Kendal.

Many of us can remember a teacher who inspired us in our youth and who influenced our life choices. This year, Kirkbie Kendal School
benefited from one such inspirational teacher of over 80 years ago. In the late 1930s, a young teacher at this school, Alan Jenner, inspired one
of his students, Peter Shaw, to try for a scholarship to Oxford. From a modest background, Peter did not think that Oxford was within reach. His
teacher, the son of a gardener, told him that he had the same worries when he had gone for the schotarship, but he had passed the paper and
gone on to obtain a First Class degree at Jesus College, Oxford. Peter, suitably inspired, went for the scholarship, and entered Oxford University.
Following a very successful career, Dr Peter Shaw left an extremely generous bequest to this School for the express purpose of inspiring
students to aspire to Oxford or Cambridge and not to think that such places are the sole preserve of those educated at public schools. Oxbridge
might not be for everyone, but students from this School now have an extra incentive if they so wish. Lily Tidman was the first recipient of this
award this year and | look forward to seeing it being awarded many times in the years to come.

I look forward to the coming year, with all its challenges, achievements and excitements and | truly hope that all our students enjoy their time
at Kirkbie Kendal School. Thanks again to the Governors, staff, Trustees, parents/carers and, of course, students who together make this such
an excellent School.

Michael Duff
Chairs of Governors

Achievements and performance

2017-2018 was an outstanding year of success. Thank you to the team of committed Governors led by Mr Duff, the teachers and support staff
who have enabled the School to provide a high quality of education. Thank you to parents, students, and members of the local community who
support the young people here. The progress the students have made this year, and all the wonderful opportunities available to them has been
outstanding. ’

Our students consistently demonstrated their considerate and caring attitudes. They danced to support the Alzheimer’s Sbciety, had a musical
talent show for the Sunbeam music charity and ran stalls and events to support Cerebral Palsy, Children in Need, World Vision and Animal
Rescue. Students raised over £3,000 this year for their chosen charities, including £300 on the school walk. They made a significant
contribution to developing School recycling. Students contributed to the local community, for example, serving community tea parties for the
older generation, and singing at Kendal Care Home. .
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GOVERNORS’ ANNUAL REPORT (continued)

Examination Results
Results this year showed students making very positive progress. Year 13 achieved excellent GCE A-Level results, maintaining our outstanding

grade. 50% of all grades were awarded A*-B, 70% percent of all grades were awarded at A*-C, and we had a 97% A*-E pass rate. For the third
consecutive year, the progress made by our Sixth Form students places the School in the top 25% nationally.

Year 11, this was the first year with the vast majority of subjects using the 9 to 1 scale at GCSE. We achieved very good results. 46% achieved
the new 5+ strong good grade in both English and Mathematics, placing us in the top 20% nationally on that measure for the second
consecutive year. | am delighted that, for the fourth consecutive year, every student achieved five GCSE passes, extending the School record.

Staffing News

Three colleagues retired this year - thank you to Mr Andy Batchelor, an excellent Education Welfare Officer, Mrs Airey and Mr Cope. Mrs Airey
joined KKS in 1990 and Mr Martin Cope started in 1978 at the Boys’ Grammar School. Tributes and compliments from former students
included “Mrs Airey is an amazing teacher, truly passionate about passing on her knowledge to her pupils.” Mr Cope is “Fair and polite — the
best teacher ever.” We wish them a long and happy retirement.

Also leaving us were Mr Newcome (Science), Miss Olmos {Spanish), Mr Carlos {Site team), Miss Matthews {Dance), Mrs Arnold and Mrs Jackson
(Progress Mentors) and Mrs Webster (Food Technician). We wish them all the very best and thank them for their many contributions to the
School.

We extend a very warm welcome to:
* Mr Cowperthwaite, Groundsman.
* Mr Hourihan, Site Team.
* Miss Abbott to teach History.
* Mr Copeland to teach History.
* Miss Dent to teach PE and be a Progress Mentor.
* Mrs McKechnie to teach Spanish.
* Miss Wade to teach Science.
* Mr Smith, Pastoral & Attendance Officer {from Learning Manager).
* Mrs Yates, Learning Manager.
* Mr Brayshaw, Learning Manager.
* Mrs Armstrong, Food Technician.

We wish them every success in their careers at Kirkbie Kendal School.

Events and Activities

Many Year groups, subjects, teams and individuals had successes throughout the School - please accept my apologies in advance that | cannot
include them all, but | can give you a flavour of the experiences provided.

Eighteen students went to Mongolia on a World Challenge expedition, where they completed an 11-day trek to the Sacred Blue Lake and scaled
the highest peak in the region at 3,529m. They helped in a summer camp for deprived children and did building work. The challenge finished in
Beijing, climbing part of the Great Wall of China.

Congratulations to our 42 Year 10 students who achieved the Bronze Duke of Edinburgh Award. They had three expeditions and not a drop of
rain. They supported community groups, cubs, beavers, brownies and rainbows and volunteered in charity shops. They passed their map skills
and cooking skills with flying colours. .

The chess team reached the last four in the NW of National U19 Open — the last 32 nationally and a round further than last year, eventually
losing to Wirral Grammar School. Fourteen players qualified for the British Chess Challenge area finals in Lancaster. Holly Gill and Zachary
Corbett both progressed to the Regional finals and finished highly.

In Technology, sixteen students represented us in the South Lakes District Rotary Design and Technology Competition. Each age group was
challenged to build a space capsule launcher. Our two Intermediate age teams were winners and runners up. Sam Duff has just received a
prestigious Arkwright Scholarship.
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GOVERNORS’ ANNUAL REPORT (continued)

In Science, there was successful collaboration with Lancaster University including Scientific Research, Analytical Chemistry and the Top of the
Bench competition. British Science Week was a highlight, with activities throughout the Schoo!, including an Ocean trail. The Year 7 Science
Club made potions, fireworks, bouncing custard and trialled material for a national project.

The School Library continues to be a central hub of the School and we had many visitors - including Poet, Mike Garry. Our two teams taok first
and second places in the Rotary Youth Speaks Competition, talking about animal testing and cosmetics and artificial intelligénce. Sam Wilsdon
won Best Speaker and Laurel Martin, Best Chairperson. Two students, Daniel Brown and Amir Mirhossaini, were among the youngest
candidates in the Youth Parliament and did exceptionally well. Amir is now Deputy Leader.

Sporting Achievement
There were many team and individual successes over the year — my apologies in advance that | cannot include them all.

The Junior Girls’ cross-country team had an amazing season, winning in Ulverston to be Cumbria Champions, winning at Casterton in the North
West final and then coming 16th in the UK Nationals. The Under 18 Boys’ football team became the County Champions.

Year 7 became the District Athletics Team Champions. The Year 8 Boys’ hockey team were County runners-up and the Ul4s won the County
tournament and played in the Regional finals in Manchester. The U13 7 a side boys are County Hockey Champions. Our girls’ netball U14 team
were County Runners-up. The tennis team became County Champions and play in Regional events next year.

Caitlin Whitehead, in Year 10, won national golf events. She has represented England in international events in Germany and Spain, beating the
Spanish National Champion. She has just returned from representing Europe in Hong Kong and played in the World Championship in Canada.

. Our Head Boy in 2008, Mark Wilson, is establishing himself in the England Rugby team and Year 13 student Will Montgomery played for
England U18.

Billy and Freddy Blaydes are ranked in the top 10 tennis players nationally for their age groups and are playing in international tournaments.

In Cricket, representing Cumbria were Clara Samson, Emma Morris and Jamie Airey (Year 7), Reece Irving and Aaron Stephens {Year 8) and Josh
Irving {Year 10).

Dominic Barron Holden and Will Coxon played with the North of England U16 golf squads. Fraser Donaldson was selected to umpire hockey
matches in the UK National Youth Finals and Jake Sorrenson played for the full men’s Cumbria side and England School Boys’. Jess Fox is the
England North Performance Centre hockey goalkeeper.

Performing Arts

Musically, the School production of ‘School of Rock’, performed over 4 days and evenings in the Brewery Theatre, was undoubtedly the finest
yet in terms of the high quality of the overall production and for the individua! performances. It was a musically demanding show and the
students all rose to the occasion.

Creative and Performing Arts are flourishing — we displayed students’ art talent at the County Show and Comic Art Festival in October, with a
window display for ‘Cabbler John’ featuring comic creation artwork from our Year 8 and 9 students.

The Art Department worked with professional artists from Kendal Windows on Art, with a composition and still-life session and Green Door
Studios in printmaking.

There were many excellent drama events too, including performances throughout the year such as ‘Falling’ by Shelley Silas, ‘Too Much Punch
for Judy’ by Mark Wheeler and ‘“Top Girls’ by Caryl Churchill.

Sam Nicholls toured and played with the National Youth Orchestra and won the Sylvia Swiffin Award for Outstanding Progress from the Royal
Northern College of Music.

The Future

The School continues to thrive. Last year we were successful in a £750,000 bid for roof refurbishment that is ongoing until Christmas. The
disruption will be worth it for the future security of the School and improved environment, with newly decorated rooms.

In 2018 - 2019, we will be putting particular emphasis on:
« Providing high quality feedback to students and teaching them how to act on the feedback to improve their
knowledge, skills and understanding.
« Continuing to develop Schemes of Work to support our broad and balanced curriculum.
« We will continue to develop the ‘can do’ attitude, which will help enable our young people to be happy and to
succeed in the future.
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GOVERNORS’ ANNUAL REPORT (continued)

CITIZENSHIP

The purpose of Citizenship education is to equip the next generation of voters with the desire and drive to create positive change in the world
around them. They are taught the factual knowledge that will help them to understand the way that the world around them works, and also
taught the skills they will need to effect change in the world, whether this be at a local, national or international level. Throughout the
Schemes of Work, we have sought to incorporate British Values of Democracy, The Rule of Law, Individual Liberty and Mutual Respect for and
Tolerance of those with different faiths and beliefs and for those without faith.

Life Skills lessons in Year 7-10 incorporate a variety of Citizenship based Schemes of Work. These Schemes are varied and range from politics,
the judicial system, economic well-being, prejudice and discrimination, to the Law and careers. We feel confident that, through our Schemes,
we offer many opportunities for social, moral, spiritual and cultural development. During 2017-18, our Year 8 students had a one-off lesson
from representatives of the South Lakes Refugee Support Group, where they learnt more about what it is like to be a refugee and the
difficulties of starting again in a new country.

In December, we ran a trip for Year 7 students to Manchester Crown Court and the People’s History Museum. Here, students took partin a
mock trial activity that gave them a real feel for how the justice system works, all within an actual working court. At the museum, they learnt
more about the political and social history of the UK. We also ran our annual visit for Year 8 students to the Houses of Parliament; they had a
tour of the estate and then took part in an elections and voting workshop. Tim Farron MP also came along and answered student questions.

Politics Club continues to be popular and gives students the opportunity to discuss political and philosophical issues. In October, the whole
School took part in the ‘Make Your Mark’ ballot. This gives students the opportunity to vote for the issues they feel are the most important for
young people and these are then debated by the Youth Parfiament. Linked to this, two of our Year 7 students stood for election to the Youth
Parliament; they created manifestos and campaigned on a range of issues including the environment and disability awareness. They were the
amongst the youngest candidates in the County. All KKS students were given the opportunity to vote in the election and, after the votes were
counted, Amir Mirhossaini came second and is now the Deputy Member of the Youth Parliament for Barrow and South Lakes.

Students again collected items for the Boxes of Hope Christmas Shoebox Campaign and raised money for Children in Need. Students in Year 10
took part in fundraising activities for a range of charities as part of a Life Skills project. Linked to this, our annual Diversity Fair was led by Year
10 students. All of Year 7 visited the Fair and the Leadership Team voted for the best stalls. There was an array of themes such as disability,
ethnicity, religion and foods. Year 7 and Year 10 both very much enjoyed the event and learnt more about the different groups and cultures
within the UK.

CREATIVE AND PERFORMING ARTS (CAPA)

Kirkbie Kendal School had an exhibition marquee at this year’s County Show. Mrs McFarlane was in attendance for the two days and the display
of predominantly Sixth Form artwork was much admired by the public. Once again, we represented the School for the Comic Art Festival in
October with a window display for ‘Cobbler John' in Kirkland featuring comic creation artwork from our Year 8 and 9 students.

The Year 10 artists enjoyed our annual visit to Blackwell, the Arts and Crafts house overlooking the lake at Windermere. This year, they had the
whole day to sketch in the lovely surroundings, as well as participate in printmaking, photography and embroidery workshops. The students
had a workshop with two artists and we used projections against the building itself.

An exciting series of workshops took place for Key Stage 4/5 students, who benefitted from the talents of Nicky Smith from Kendal Windows on
Art, who ran a composition and still-life session with the Year 10 students in November. Jamie Barnes from Green Door Studios ran a
printmaking workshop for Year 11 students, who produced work for their Controlled Assessment.

Mrs Macfarlane commenced her maternity leave in late November and Mrs Emma Richards was successfully appointed as her temporary
replacement until the end of the academic year.

The Year 11 GCSE Drama class went to see ‘Smoking Apples’ performing ‘In Our Hands’ at the Brewery Arts Centre in September, where they
got lots of ideas for their written coursework and some tips for their Performance exam. A bonus for them was that they were able to access a
recording of this piece by kind permission of the company throughout the year, which helped them with their mocks and final written exam.

The autumn term began with the annual Prize Giving Concert. Sam Nicholls performed a highly impressive vibraphone solo and a small group
of Year 11 girls, ‘The Pink Ladies’, sang the Oasis song ‘Don’t Look Back in Anger.’ Both performances were of a very high standard.

Towards the end of September, the Schoo! was lucky enough to have a visit from a German School Big Band. The band consisted of around
twenty students and they performed a mixture of big band and pop song numbers to a group of Year 5 pupils from local Primary feeder schools
as well as all of our Year 7 students. The School looks forward to seeing the Big Band again next year.
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In mid-November, the School choir sang Christmas songs at the Kendal Christmas Lights Switch On in front of Santa’s sleigh as it was pulled
through town. It was a very festive afternoon and we look forward to performing again next year.

The month of December started with a group of around 30 students performing Christmas songs to the residents at Kendal Care Home.

The flute group ‘Tutti Fluties’ performed during the School Christmas Dinner during the second to last.week of term. It was really positive to
see three new Year 7 players join the group.

The annual Carol Service took place in the last week of term and Hal Saner-Haigh in Year 7 performed ‘I Gioni’ by Einaudi on the piano and
Hannah McKee also sang ‘O Holy Night.” Both students performed exceptionally well, especially being in front of the whole School.

The Festive Concert took place in December and was a huge success. 1t was a thoroughly enjoyable evening with highlights including the KKS
Choir, Year 7 Rock Band and Emma Webster, Olivia Belshaw and Heather Wilson performing as a trio. Refreshments for the event were sold by
World Challenge for their expedition.

In the end of term assembly Louise Rennard and Matt Hayton performed Ed Sheeran’s ‘A Team.”

Year 11 Art students visited Liverpool galleries in February, where they spent a half day at the Walker Art Gallery (Traditional) and the Tate
Gallery at the Albert Dock (Contemporary) to inspire their own artistic explorations.

In Dance, the transition of teachers from Miss Matthews to Mrs Winstanley went smoothly, with students in the three GCSE classes responding
well. Year 7 Dance Club performed a piece in the Christmas Concert. A trip to the Theatre by the Lake in Keswick took place to see Phoenix
Dance Theatre perform a mixed triple bill, which included one of the set works that students studied for their GCSE dance.

At the end of February, the School, alongside Cumbria Music Service, hosted concerts for the classical quintet ‘Sirocco Winds.’ The group is
made up of graduates from the Glasgow Conservatoire. There was an interactive concert which was enjoyed by our Year 7 students and to
which we invited around 240 feeder Primary school pupils. This was followed by a Q&A session for selected BTEC musicians from the School.
1t was a really positive experience and we took forward to a similar concert in the future.

At the beginning of March, two Year 12 Music students, Matt Hayton and Alex Watkins, performed a music set at the Castle Green Hotel for the
Lions Club. Both students performed to a high standard and the Department received a donation and some gifts as a thank you.

In March, the School hosted the ‘Noughties Showdown’ which was a music talent competition organised by Year 12 Music students as part of
their coursework. The evening included songs from the year 2000s and was judged by the audience using voting tokens. The evening was a
great success, with the £200 money raised going to the Sunbeam’s Music charity.

In mid-March, Year 10 music students went to Liverpool for the day. The morning started with a tour of LIPA (Liverpool Institute of Performing
Arts) and a Q&A session with some of the students. They spent the afternoon at The Beatles Museum looking at the history of the band and
what it takes to be successful in the music industry.

In May, around 40 members of the cast of ‘Schoo! of Rock’ performed to residents at Kendal Care Home. Feedback from the performance was
really positive and the Department looks forward to performing to residents again in the near future.

The CAPA Evening took place in June and had over 35 different musical acts performing. it was a well-attended evening and it was really good
to see s0 many younger students performing songs.

We took Year 10 Drama students on a trip to see 'A Linha Curva’, a production staged by Rambert Ballet. This was fantastic for the group to see,
being a dance studied on the new GCSE specification. It was extremely useful as there were speeches from the Director of Rambert Baliet, the
Rehearsal Director, Costume Director and the dancers themselves. They explained and demonstrated the difference between contemporary
and ballet techniques and the different roles and careers within the dance industry. The Year 11 GCSE class performed superb group pieces and
monologues from ‘Falling’, a national connections play by Shelley Silas, ‘Top Girls’ by Caryl Churchill and ‘Too Much Punch for judy’ by Mark
Wheeler. The Year 10 GCSE group warked hard ta prepare their original devised performance exam, which was performed in March and was
inspired by ‘The Persistence of Memory: Soft Watches’ by Salvador Dali.

The Annual CAPA Concert took place in June and was an enjoyable and relaxed event, with drama, dance and music performances taking place,
as well as artwork being showcased. Several groups of students from Year 7 to Year 10 performed short pieces. Highlights included ‘Murder in
the Manor’, devised and perfor}ned by Year 8 Drama Club students and ‘Ghost Story’, performed by Year 7 Drama Club students. Year 8 also
toured their murder mystery performance around several of our feeder Primary schools. Qur GCSE Dance classes performed some of their
GCSE group work, based on different choreographers according to the specification, at the annual CAPA Concert. The Art Department proudly
displayed the GCSE and Sixth Form coursework in classrooms. It was another wonderful evening and we were, once again, very fortunate with
the weather with our outdoor musical performances.
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In June, three Year 11 Music students, lzzy Akers, Hannah McKee and Jamie-Lea Trickett, performed songs at the annual Chamber of Commerce
formal meal at the Castle Green Hotel. They performed two pieces of music as entertainment for the guests and performed very musically.

Throughout the year, students had the opportunity to learn an instrument with one of the 14 peripatetic members of staff employed by the
Department, with around 10-15% of students in School learning an instrument. There is a large range of extra-curricular clubs available for
students including choirs, a keyboard group, a Jazz group, a flute group, a drumming group, a rock band, a coursework catch-up support group,
a music ICT Club and a string group.

The year’s summer epic - School of Rock - was undoubtedly the finest yet. Taking the well-toved film, and now West End musical, and bringing
it to the Brewery was an inspired choice by the Kirkbie Kendal Performing Arts team. In fact, the Brewery was packed each night, with the final
night’s show selling out within days.

Matt Hayton, in Year 12, took the Jack Black role and made it his own, filling the stage with his charisma, presence, comic timing and, above all,
ability to truly rock out on the guitar. For those familiar with the story, his portrayal of Dewey Finn, a stacker and aspiring rock legend who
masquerades as a music teacher in a private school, was sublime. He was backed up by a wonderful main cast, including Alex Watkins; as his
long suffering flatmate Ned Schneebly, Jamie Lea Trickett and Hannah McKee. However, while it is unfair to single out individuals, due to the
sheer uniform brilliance of the whole cast, special mention must go to the contingent of Year 7 students who took on the role of the children
who became rock stars. Nicole-Rose Berry, Amir Mirhossaini, Anthony Gunston and Mariye Montanez, most playing their instruments live,
were also absolutely superb.

PHYSICAL EDUCATION AND SCHOOL SPORT REPORT
Talented Performers

The Department, with support from colleagues, continues to support our talented performers by entering District, County and National
competitions. Where appropriate, we offer advice and guidance, arrange trips and visits and organise for coaching courses to be defivered in
school for our staff and students to ‘up skill’ them. All students continue to have access to Kendal Elite Sports Academy, where they can do
their sports conditioning with professional support and guidance. This is well attended and attracts pupils from other schools as well. PE and
other staff continue to support our students by offering a wide range of clubs and inter school fixtures.

Rugby Union
Rugby Union remains highly poputar at KKS. We run School teams in Years 7, 8, 9 and 10, as well as a 1st XV that includes students from Years

11, 12 and 13. Staff and students show tremendous commitment to these teams, with training sessions taking place in extra-curricular time.
Will Montgomery in Year 13 had an outstanding year, being selected for the full England U18 side. He was also selected for the GB Junior
Olympics Rugby 7s squad. At the end of the year, he was rewarded with a full time Senior Academy place at Newcastle Falcons. Lower down
the School, we have several players who are in the regional development system. Aaron Stephens, Robbie Kincart, Barney Coxon, Ben
Montgomery and James Seaton are all on this programme with the Newcastle Falcons coaches.

Football

The School runs teams in Years 7-11 and also a 1st X team. The school 1st Xl won the County Cup for the second time in 3 years and the U16
team reached the semi-final of the County Cup. The School has also started up a girls’ team again, with some successful performances. The
U13 team won a District tournament held at Dallam Schoo! and also finished runners-up at a Morecambe FC invitational competition.

Tennis

Billy Blaydes, Freddy Blaydes, Tom Casey and Alfie Richardson (reserve, Sean Casey) won'the County Final of the Year 9 and 10 LTA team
competition. They went on to win the North West final against Merchant Taylors School. Although actually in 2018-19, they became the best
school team in the North of England at the North and Scotland event, losing to a very strong Scottish Tennis Academy called Merchiston Castle.

Hockey

Girls: Teams for all age groups are run and entered into tournaments, whilst the U12s became South Lakes Champions. We have a large
number of Key Stage 3 students attending practices. We encourage the girls to join the local clubs of Ambleside and Kendal and the coaches of
these speak very highly of their commitment and ability. We have a number of girls in a variety of age groups who are attending the Junior
Development Centres. These players are Fran Bousfield, Emma Morris, Abbie Thomson, Edie Hollis, Raine Wickens and lessyka Fox.
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Boys: Boys’ hockey enjoyed a fruitful season at U13/14 level. The boys’ U14s were returned as County Champions in a 5-team tournament and
came 3rd in their poo! at the Regional Finals in Manchester. The U13 7-a-side team won the 10-team County Championship and then the 4-
team play-off with North Lancs schools. Hopes were high at the Regional finals in Leeds, where we were greeted with ‘Oh...we haven't heard of
you before’ and the team gave an excellent account of itself, finishing 5th out of 8 teams and thus being the highest placed State school side in
the North.

Noah Ross, Alex Watkins and Jake Sorrenson continue to represent the County at appropriate age levels and, in Jake’s case; the full County side,
the North of England U18 and for the first time, an English School Xi.

The players who have represented Cumbria are: Megén Carradus (U17), Skye Hunter-Dale (U14), Olivia Ormrod (U15), Ella Park (U14), Holly
Strickland (U17), Raine Wickens (U14), Lucy Dixon (U16), Fraser Donaldson {U14), Jessyka Fox (U13), Luke Tamblin (U14) and Alex Watkins
(U17).

Netball

Netball teams and practices are run for all age groups and entered into tournaments. We have a large number committed to attending the
practices and playing fixtures. The U12 netball team went on to represent the South Lakes area, whilst the U15 netball team did particularly
well and qualified for the County final. Girls are now encouraged to join either Kendal or Kirkby Lonsdale Clubs.

Cricket .

Another busy year, which included our standard cricket fixtures and some intra-school matches which the students themselves helped to
organise. We were again lucky to have the use of the excellent facilities at Netherfield CC. Aaron Stephens and Reece Irving represented the
County at U13 level. Josh Irving is a District level player in the U15 team. Ollie and Toby Tyson were both involved in the Men’s 1st XI at Kendal
cC.

Athletics -

The School maintains its reputation as a top athletics school, with teams and individuals performing well in the summer programme of events.
Once again, the Inter Boys team reached a North West Final. A number of athletes performed well at the District Championships and qualified
for the County Finals in Carlisle.

Cross Country
As with athletics, the School has a good reputation in cross country running. Our students are entered into local, County, Regional and National

events. Jacob Smith had another impressive season. Our Year Eight Team once again qualified for the National Finals where they came 16th
overall. The team were Sarah Smith, Clara Samson, Elodie Malcolm, Tilly Nicholls, Amber Woodcock Perkins and Ella Parr. Sarah, Elodie, Clara
have alf been asked to run for the County team.

8adminton and Table Tennis

Badminton Club ran for the entire year. We were going to stop it in the summer term but the numbers just kept coming. We ran a ‘round
robin’ competition after Christmas, with the top two playing just after the May half term. The winner and runner up of the tournament were
presented with a trophy and runner up medal. We now also have 4 table tennis tables set up each week and this is proving very popular too!

Primary Liaison
We maintain our links and ongoing support with local Primary schools in PE and sport. We offer in-school help in lessons and advice and

guidance about PE and sport. We also continue to host various sports events including sports-hall athletics, tag rugby, netball and hockey.
Primary netball taster sessions were organised, helped by our Year 12 and 13 sports students. Over 300 Primary school students attended
overall,

We, again, hosted our major event, the Year 4 Olympic Day. This event was very well received and well attended by all schools in the KCP.
Over 250 Year 6 pupils attended, with coaches here from Newcastle Falcons, Kendal RUFC and the RFU, as well as KKS school staff.

PGCE PE

The sixth cohort of 10 PGCE students successfully completed their course in June 2018. All 10 achieved their Qualified Teacher Status and 60
credits at Master’s level. Nine of the cohort achieved either an ‘outstanding or good’ grading in their final teaching placement. Currently, 9 of
the cohort are working in PE teaching positionﬁ this autumn, with the 10th working supply. One of last year's cohort secured a post teachingin
the PE Department at Kirkbie Kendal School. The student feedback from the course, received from the University and the students themselves,
evidenced that the KKS aspect of the course was very well received, particularly our specialist PE subject knowledge days. Currently, we are
working with our largest ever cohort, as 16 trainees have embarked on the course in September 2018.

Judo

Judo remains on our curriculum. Working with Kendal Judo Club and Mike Liptrot, the Year 7 and 8 boys and girls each took part in a 4-week
course. The students thoroughly enjoyed the challenge. This is a fantastic opportunity for our students to access an Olympic training venue,
work on the Olympic mat from London 2012 and be coached by National coaches and Olympians.
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Academic PE

This year saw the introduction of the new GCSE and A-Level PE courses and we continue to work hard to ensure the students are given the best
experience that we can offer. Miss Nicholl’s GCSE PE resuits were amongst the top in the country: a fantastic achievement!

HIGH ATTAINERS

Challenging our highest attaining students is the job of every subject teacher in every classroom and this is the focus of much of our work, in
particular, planning the curriculum changes, as we redesign our curriculum and assessments. Ensuring assessment opportunities in Years 7-9
enables students to demonstrate their knowledge, skill and understanding at an appropriate level and act on feedback, and supports students
to achieve the highest grades in the future.

Many departments find competitions which challenge our highest attaining students. The Royal Town Planning Institute North West organised
a competition, which some of our Geography students in Year 9 entered. The competition was to come up with a proposal for a site in
Manchester, near Old Trafford. The proposal had to consider transport access, issues of sustainability and costs. Four teams of our highest
attaining geographers worked independently for two lessons to come up with their proposal, which was submitted online. Feedback from the
judging panel was very positive, with special mention of the creativity of their ideas. One team came third with a proposal which aimed to
tackle the city's homelessness problem using the site. We were competing against teams up to aged 18 and so were delighted with the result.

The English Department entered four teams in the Youth Speaks public speaking competition. All teams performed brilliantly and came away
with first and second prizes, as well as Best Speaker and Best Chairperson prizes. The subjects chosen to present were diverse and the quality
of presentation was excellent and testament ta the preparation led by the English Department.

The Maths Department continues to enter large numbers of students for the Intermediate Maths Challenge with many achieving the Bronze,
Silver and Gold Certificates. :

Enrichment activities have included trips led by the Life Skills Department to Manchester Crown Court and to the Houses of Parliament. in
Manchester, students saw the court in session, as well as taking part in a mock trial themselves. In the Houses of Parliament, a group watched
the debates from the public gallery, met Tim Farron MP and had a tour of the House. A very long but rewarding day.

The Science Department led enrichment activities for our highest attaining Year 9 students. At the Physics event, students rehearsed,
performed and explained a series of 'physics tricks' to gain an appreciation of the variety of applications of basic physics concepts. At the
Chemistry event, students learnt about the chemistry of fireworks. They found out about how heating different metal compounds produces
different colours of light and the importance of formulations when preparing rocket fuels. At the Biology event, they worked as CSts and
pieced together evidence from a range of sources, including hair and blood samples to solve a crime from a list of 23 suspects. Year 7 Science
Club also ran with excellent attendance and a wide range of activities.

The Extended Project Qualification continues to produce some exceltent results from some diverse research areas. All students visit Lancaster
University library to source material for their research on a range of topics. These included, “Are the current laws amongst disabled foetus's
ethical?”, “Witchcraft and the role of women” and “To what extent is the incitement of violence on a widespread level necessary in creating
successful social change?”

LEARNING SUPPORY
Kirkbie Kendal School seeks at all times to maximise the potential of all students, whatever their needs and abilities, so that all benefit from
effective learning opportunities within the School and the wider community.

We are an inclusive School, which endeavours to provide opportunities to enable all students to achieve their potential personally, socially,
emotionally and academically in all areas of the curriculum.

Identification of Additional Need: Children are identified as having an additional need when their progress has slowed or stopped and the usual
interventions, resources, etc. put in place do not enable improvement.

At Kirkbie Kendal School we record SEND in the following way:
SEND Monitor - students who are identified as having an additional need whose needs are met through ‘quality first
teaching’ in the classroom by the class teacher. This includes differentiation, seating arrangements, accessible
resources etc.

SEND Support - students as above, but may also be supported long term by a Teaching Assistant, Educational
Psychologist, Special Advisory Teacher or other professional. These students are likely to have a Student Support Plan
as their needs are defined as being additional or different from that generally made to others of the same age in
Kirkbie Kenda! Schoo!.

Educationa! Health Care Plan — EHCP - students, as above, but have a long term additional need and receive
specialised advice and support. These students will have a Student Support Plan and their progress will be monitored
through the usual School procedures and Annual Reviews.
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SEND resources were directed towards supporting students with SEND Statements/EHCPs in class and offering interventions to students
throughout the Schoo! identified as needing extra support by subject Heads of Department and Heads of Year.

The following interventions have been delivered:

« Reading Club: aimed at students with standardised reading scores of below 85 in Year 7. This
intervention involved Year 7 being supported by a Year 12 mentor for 2 tutor times a week.

Year 7, 8 and 9 Indirect Dyslexia Learning (IDL): students were identified from the previous year’s Reading
Club or by the English Department as students who could benefit from more intervention and support
with reading. The sessions took place over 2 registrations a week and involved the use of iDL software.
Lessons comprised: spellings, prose and comprehension, with a common story running through. This
resource was also accessible by the enrolled student at home.

Sacial Use of Language: for students in Year 7 who may have difficulty in social situations, a 1-hour
session was delivered during the week.

Reading 1:1: delivered by an experienced Teaching Assistant, aimed at students in Year 7 and 8 with
reading difficulties, generally with reading ages less than 8 years old. Students usually received 1 hour
input during the week.

Reading Group Year 8: an intervention aimed at students who benefit from extra reading input, replacing
MFL. The lessons develop skills in word recognition, spelling presentation and comprehension.

.

.

Learning Through Experience including The John Muir Award: an intervention for students in Year 9, to
benefit from a more practical approach to learning, developing life skills, social skills and literacy skills.
This intervention incorporated The Young Fire Fighters’ Award.

Study Skills Classes: these were extra lessons supervised by Teaching Assistants for those students in Year
10 and 11 to benefit from extra supported study time.

Laptops: students had access to a bank of laptops to support those with handwriting difficulties. Laptops
could be used in external exams if they were a student’s ‘narmal way of warking.” Claro Read software
was made available to those students with specific difficulties in reading and writing.

-

The Department and Teaching Assistants spent a considerable amount of time supporting students in public exams, providing readers and
scribes.

The Head of Learning Support continued to assess students for JCQ Exam Access arrangements for GCSE exams.

Primary transition took place throughout the Schoal year. This included attendance at Year 5 and 6 annual review meetings. Students with
EHCPs were invited to visit the School during the School day, individually or as part of a group. The final transition activity was a morningin
School for identified groups of students, where team building activities and activities designed to reduce anxieties about the move to the
School, took place. To aid in the transition process, Teaching Assistants also visited some local Primary schools to meet the students and their
Teaching Assistants.

The Department continued to work closely with a range of professional agencies including Inspira, Educational Psychologists, Specialist
Advisory Teachers and other SENCOs from within the South Lakes Federation.

All our students with SEND Statements or EHCPs had appropriate destinations, including Kendal College.
STAFF PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT REPORT

Appraisal

All staff have SMART objectives set that aim to improve student progress and measure the progress made. Some of these targets include
progress made by particular groups of students, writing resources that aim to challenge or support, working on Schemes of Work which need
to be updated due to curriculum change.

There were various Curriculum Evaluation weeks which aim to support departments in being able to assess progress made towards their
departmental action plans and other actions that might be seen to be appropriate.

All staff had at least two lesson observations as well as various learning and climate walks.

Work scrutinies are part of lesson observations and we also held whole school and departmental scrutinies throughout the year. Sharing of
good practise in all these areas is important to our continued School improvement.
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Whotle Schoo! INSET

September — Staff chose two of the following workshaps

Ensuring progress of lower attaining students

Getting the most out of questioning

Meeting the needs of the most able and then totally freaking them out
Aiming for the top

How can we use coaching to inspire, motivate and improve?

SISRA — How can it help me?

Appraisal process — KKS process and expectations.

October Inset — working alongside all other South Lakes Federation Schools
Subject meeting with the focus on standardising and new the specifications

Helping Learners with Autism, Asperger Syndrome & ADHD
Creating Social Stories and Visual Strategies

February & March — Two workshops chosen from the following sessions

Coaching - A practical approach to coaching and how it can be used to motivate, engage
and inspire.

Engaging the disengaged — sharing best practice and strategies.

Sharing ideas to engage lower attaining students — a workshop to share practical ideas
and to discuss what works.

Google classrooms — Practical sessions to show how it works and how to set it up.
Memory techniques for exam preparation - "So much to remember and so little time" -
practical strategies for helping students learn how to store and recall information.

Using Quizlet —how it works, setting it up and trying it out.

May & June

Curriculum Development of KS3 into KS4 and new specifications and assessment at KS4.

External CPD courses

We continue to focus much of our external CPD on new exam specifications. This might be courses understanding more about the spec and
also CPD ran by examiners that focuses on the last examination series and feeding back. This allows staff to ask questions and find out more
about the common areas of weakness and strength.

NQTs and PGCE Students PE PGCE

At KKS, we run our School Direct PGCE PE course. We had 10 students working in School and on placements around the local area. All passed
and graduated in November and 9 out of the 10 now have full time PE posts. Mrs Rosa completed her induction successfully and continued to
make huge strides in her teaching practise and now will help lead and co-ordinate our School Council.

South Lakes Federation (SLF)
We continue to work closely with our Federation schools. All Heads of Department meet other HODs each term to discuss best practice. Their

main focus was assessment at Key Stage 4.
1

IMMEDIATE DESTINATIONS OF FORMER STUDENTS
There were 90 students aged 17 or over at the start of the schoo! year. Details of progression are:

43 students in Year 13 at the start of the school year progress as follows:
Higher Education / Deferred Entry 80%
Employment and training 20%

47 Students continued into Year 13 from Year 12

There were 163 students in Year 11 at the start of the school year.

Details of progression are:

6th Form 45%
College, employment and training 55%
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EXAMINATION STATISTICS

GCSE

The number of students was 163
5+ in both English & Maths = 45%.
4+ in both English & Maths = 66%.

ALevel

The number of students was 43
% of grades at A* - E = 98%

% of grades at A* - B = 50%

% of grades at A* - C = 72%

ATTENDANCE STATISTICS
The School sessions are 8.45 — 13.10 and 14.05 — 15.25 Monday to Friday in the term time.

The school week contains lesson time (excluding Registration, Assemblies, Form time, Breaks) of 25 hours.

Percentage of half days missed through:

Authorised absence 4.61%
Unauthorised absence 0.78%
Total absence 5.39% (National 5%)

The School Attendance Policy is available on the website and outlines how the School achieves maximum possible attendance through
appropriate actions, such as first day contact when an unexpected absence occurs.

GCSE RESULTS

I . 4+ {A*-C) | 7+(A*A) | National 4+ | National 7+

Subject Entries (6) %) (%) (%)

Art & Design 34 82 12 75 23
Biology S8 98 33 89 42
Business Studies 55 44 4 65 18
Chemistry 58 100 33 90 43
Computing 18 50 17 62 21
Oance 21 71 29 Not available  {Not available
Design & Technology 107 52 S ) 62 18
Drama 14 7 R 71 75 24
English tanguage 163 68 16 62 14
English Literature 163 68 19 74 20
French 6 83 17 71 24
Geography 90 64 20 65 24
German 26 73 8 76 24
Health & Social Care 43 51 S 54 11
History 58 69 35 65 25
ICT 66 43 5 67 19
Mathematics 163 75 20 59 16
iMedia 36 81 11 Not available  [Not available
Music 19 100 32 76 32
Sport {National Diploma) 15 27 0 Not available  |Not available
PE 26 92 35 71 21
Physics 58 98 31 91 43
Religious Studies - Full GCSE 27 56 41 72 30
Science & Additional Science 210 ° 55 1 61 7
Spanish 19 63 11 71 28

Page 17
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Summary of GCSE Results
Number of students aged 15 on roll - 163

4+ inEng | 5+in Eng | Achievin,
Students (percentage) & Maths8 and Matlfs S+ A* (f
Boys 65% 48% 100%
Girls 67% 42% 100%
All Students 66% 45% 100%

SUMMER GCE ‘A’ LEVEL SUMMARY
The number of students was 43
The School was in the top State Schools' list

Subject Entries At/A B C D E
Art 1 0 0 0 1 0
Biology 13 2 2 1 6 1
Business Studies 6 0 1 4 1 0
Chemistry 14 8 0 2 3 0
English Language 7 0 3 2 2 0
English Literature 1 0 0 0 0
German 2 0 0 0 2 0
General Studies 12 3 2 2 2 1
Geography 6 1 2 2 1 0
Health & Social Care 3 S 0 0 0
History 5 2 1 1 1 0
Mathematics 12 7 2 3 0 0
Media 8 2 2 2 1 1
Music 2 2 0 0 0 0
PE 6 0 0 2 2 2
Physics 8 7 0 1 0 0
Product Design 2 0 0 1 1 0
Psychology 6 2 1 2 1 0
RE/Philosophy 4 1 0 2 1 0
Sociology 7 2 0 2 2 1
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b
Key Financial Performance Indicators

. The governors will continue to monitor the academy’s performance through regular reviews and monthly, quarterly and annual reports. To
assist with this monitoring a number of key performance indicators will be identified, these indicators may be reviewed and revised so as to
ensure that relevant information is provided.

Further performance review will be undertaken with benchmarking with other South Lakes Federation schools.

2018 2017 2016 2015
%Teaching & educational Support staff costs to Incoming resources. 64.57 73.55 64.85 56.96
Ratio of FTE staff to students. 6.35 8.18 8.40 8.61
Teaching staff FTE ratio to students 12.52 14.41 10.64 10.91

Gender Ratios M F
Teachers 27 42
Support 15 52

Going Concern
After making appropriate enquiries, the governing body has a reasonable expectation that the academy trust has adequate resources to
continue in operational existence for the foreseeable future

Retention of students to the 6™ form was excellent, and student choice for the new intake for year 7 in September 2018 was oversubscribed
with the introduction of an extra class, means that the school continues to prosper.

For this reason it continues to adopt the going concern basis in preparing the financial statements. Further details regarding the adoption of
the going concern basis can be found in the Statement of Accounting Policies.

Financial Review

The academy trust was funded by the general academy grant which was paid directly by the Education Funding Agency. Grants are also
received from Cumbria County Council relating to students special educational needs.

Income was also raised from community associations and local business for the hire of the school premises and sports facilities.

Total funds received at 31st August 2018 £5,703,838
Total funds expended at 31st August 2018 £6,123,107

Details of incoming resources and resources expended are shown in the notes to the accounts.

The value of the tangible fixed assets was £10,068,900, these assets were used exclusively for providing education and the associated
support services to the students. :

At,31st August 2018 the academy trust held fund balances of:

Restricted funds (£577,827)
Unrestricted funds £170,963
Restricted fixed asset funds £10,651,855
Pension deficit (£1,685,000)
Cash balances held £432,340
Conditional Improvement Funds (CIF) £562,732
Capital Grant balance . £19,221
Salix loan contribution £8,904

The level of funding agreed by the Education and Skills Funding Agency for the year allows for a deficit budget, the shortfall will be met from
the academy trust reserves. Restricted funds are in deficit because of the increased intake into year 7 requiring an increase in teaching staff.
These extra students are not funded until September 2018 and the restricted funds will then move back towards a small surplus.
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Reserves Policy

The governors will continue to review, monitor and agree the levels of reserves the academy trust holds in line with government guidelines.
This process encompasses the nature of income and expenditure streams and the need to match commitments with income and nature of
reserves. It is the Governing Body's general policy to continue to build reserves which can be used for future educational purposes.

The Academy had total funds at 31 August 2018 of £8,559,991 which included £577,827 deficit on restricted funds not available for general
purposes of the Academy Trust, £170,963 of free reserves defined as unrestricted funds available for general purposes and £10,651,855
which can only be realised by the disposal of tangible fixed assets. The balance on restricted general funds {excluding pension reserve) plus
the balance on unrestricted funds was a deficit of £406,864.

The trust is carrying a net deficit of £406,864 on restricted general funds (excluding pension reserve) plus unrestricted funds because the
school is very popular with parents and students and has been experiencing lagged funding over the last two years, due to this popularity.
The trust is working very closely with the ESFA and have implemented a number of cost saving measures. Over the next two years the lagged
fund will start to catch up and returning these funds to surplus.

In addition, the deficit on the restricted pension fund of £1,685,000 arises from an actuarial deficit on the local government pension scheme
which will be dealt with as advised by the actuary. This pension liability will have an impact on the level of these reserves.

The Governors have designated certain funds which include the following:
Cinderovens sports facility fund has been designated for the maintenance and replacement of the all-weather pitch this year.

Building projects fund has been designated for future building projects at the governor’s discretion.
Budgeted expenditure for 2018/19 is £5,634,379.

Investment Policy
The available funds for the academy trust dictate the investment policy. Cash balances are held within main stream banks and building
societies with a strong ethical and environmental profile.

Agency Arrangements

The academy trust acts as an agent in distributing 16-19 bursary funds from ESFA. Payments received from ESFA and subsequent
disbursements to students are excluded from the statement of financial activities as the trust does not have contro! over the charitable
application of the funds. The funds received and paid and any balances held are disclosed in note 25.

Principal Risks and Uncertainties

The academy’s main funding comes from the ESFA and this funding is based on 2018 students. Measures are in place to market the school to
ensure that student numbers are maintained. The intake to year 7 in September 2018 has been excellent with the school being over
subscribed and the need for an extra class group to accommodate the numbers, unfortunately Kirkbie Kendal School has not been able to
accommodate all the first choice applications and this year a number of student appeals took place. Staffing is a major cost to the academy
and the curriculum is closely monitored to ensure that staffing resources are maximised. Student numbers have been consistent and future
primary numbers indicate that this will continue to be the case. The Finance and Property Committee continue to monitor both student
numbers and staffing levels on a regular basis. ’

Financial and Risk Management Objectives and Policies

The academy’s exposure to credit, cash flow and liquidity risks are minimised by the very nature of the trust activities. Grant funding is
received at the beginning of each month, which ensures a positive cash flow throughout the financial year, due to student lagged funding this
has been closely watched over the year. Income from other sources, are not a large part of the trusts income and therefore do not form a
significant credit risk. Bank balances are positive and the academy holds cash reserves.

Itis the Governors objective to maintain suitable cash reserves whilst expending the grant funding received in that year on the education of
the students. The level of reserves is discussed annually.
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Fundraising

The School receives donations from a number of other parties, including but not limited to Kirkbie Kendal School Association, Fat Media, and
The Trustees of Kirkbie Kendal School. The School does not actively fund raise but welcomes these donations.

Plans for Future Periods

The academy trust will continue to improve the levels of performance of all its students so that they can achieve the best they possibly can.

The academy trust will continue to market the school to maintain its share of available student intake, by developing and working
collaboratively with the South Lakes Federation and the Kendal Community Partnership.

Work to encourage our more able students to follow the extended programme qualification and the elite pathways programme to maintain
recruitment to the sixth form. '

The schools development and action plans set out targets for student achievement, teaching standards and utilisation of resources.

Kirkbie Kendal School Academy Trust makes contributions to the teachers’ pension and Cumbria local government pension schemes both of
which continue to undergo considerable changes.

The academy will monitor all these changes and the changes to government legislation and follow the schemes administrator’s advice on
contributions.

Auditor
Insofar as the governors are aware:
* There is no relevant audit information of which the charitable company’s auditor is unaware; and
» The governors have taken all steps that they ought to have taken to make themselves aware of any relevant audit
information and to establish that the auditor is aware of that information.

Saint and Co have been appointed as auditors and they are willing to continue in office and a resolution to appoint them will be proposed at
the next meeting. ’

The governors report, incorporating a strategic report was approved by order of the members of the governing body on
..... 29.[11.].18.......and signed on its behalf by:

Mr M Duff Mr P Hyman
Chair of Governors and Academy Trustee Headteacher & Accounting Officer







